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CHAPTER 2 - A CONCESSIONARY TAX REGIME? 

2.1 The Arguments Against a Concessionary Tax Regime 

At section 5.8 of the Consultative Document, the argument 
that special tax privileges are justified for superannuation 
is strongly rejected. It is claimed that "from an economic 
perspective there is nothing inherently good (or bad) about 
savings, any more than there is anything inherently bad (or 
good) about consumption. In general, people can be expected 
to make consumption and savings choices in a way which, 
given constraints which the Government imposes, maximises 
their welfare over time. In the absence of other 
considerations, no Government intervention to alter the 
level or rate of savings is called for." 

The Consultative Document goes on to point out that "the 
available evidence does not suggest that New Zealand's past 
poor economic performance is the result of a paucity of 
savings. Instead it has been the result of the inefficient 
allocation of resources. Our savings to gross domestic 
product ratio has been about average for OECD countries yet 
our growth has been markedly below average." 

It is also pointed out that it is not clear "that tax 
concessions to increase the after-tax return on savings 
necessarily lead to an increased rate or level of savings. 
While on the one hand an increased after-tax return from 
savings increases the relative incentive to save, on the 
other hand it results in those who have some savings target 
(such as an adequate level of retirement income) having to 
save at a lower rate in order to meet that target." 

Finally, the Consultative Document notes that "even if the 
Government did wish to increase the rate of private savings, 
there is no obvious reason why it should do so by favouring 
superannuation over other forms of savings." 

2.2 Reaction of the Consultative Committee to the Case for 
Providing No Tax Privileges for Saving 

The Consultative Committee has no difficulty accepting the 
argument that it has been the misallocation of New Zealand's 
resources over several decades, rather than a significant 
paucity of resources, which has been primarily responsible 
for the very slow growth of the New Zealand economy over 
that period. 

We also accept that, in principle, "there is nothing 
inherently good (or bad) about savings". We find great 
difficulty, however, accepting that, at this particular 
stage in New Zealand's history, we can be indifferent to the 
level of savings. By most objective assessments, New 
Zealand's net overseas indebtedness has now risen close to 
the point where it imposes significant constraints on future 
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economic growth. That net overseas indebtedness reflects, 
of course, simply the accumulation of many years of deficit 
in the current account of the nation's balance of payments, 
reflecting in turn our long-standing propensity to spend 
more than we produce as a nation - that is, a long-standing 
propensity to save too little. 

Moreover, the Committee finds it difficult to accept that 
taxation has no effect on aggregate savings. The 
Consultative Document argues that providing a tax concession 
to savings might in fact result in a reduced rate of savings 
because of the reduced rate of savings required to reach any 
particular savings target. At the same time it also appears 
to be Government policy to reduce income taxes, on the 
grounds that such reductions will stimulate greater 
production. The Committee shares Government's view that 
reducing income taxes is likely to result in increased 
production, even though rigorous academic proof of that 
proposition is not available. On balance, it seems likely 
that savings will be stimulated by reducing taxes on 
savings. 

At the same time, the Committee has no argument with the 
proposition in the Consultative Document that there is no 
good basis for providing tax privileges to particular types 
of institutions. It also acknowledges that there is much in 
the overall tax reform programme - dividend imputation, GST, 
and lower company tax rate to mention the major items -
which does reduce the rate of tax on savings. 

2.3 Effect of State Provision of Retirement Income 

The Consultative Document proposal is premised on the 
assumption that there is no adequate reason for providing 
any form of concessionary treatment for superannuation. In 
other words, it is premised on the desirability of tax 
neutrality. The Committee endorses the general principle of 
neutrality in tax matters. 

Unfortunately, however, the existence of National 
Superannuation means that there is already a significant 
lack of "neutrality" in the tax system as it relates to the 
provision of retirement income, and, as noted in Chapter 1, 
the tax surcharge on National Superannuation introduced by 
the Government in 1984 introduces a further bias into the 
system. In other words, while the proposal in the 
Consultative Document may increase "neutrality" between the 
tax treatment of savings for retirement and other forms of 
savings, it actually leaves the total tax/benefit system 
with a significant bias against the private provision of 
retirement income. 
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If a generous retirement income were to continue to be 
provided by the state, and even more if access to that 
benefit were to continue to be means-tested, by a surcharge 
or other technique, the Committee believes that a logical 
argument could be made for some tax preference for savings 
for retirement, on the basis that state-provided retirement 
income would be appropriately reduced to the extent that tax 
concessions had been used to build a private retirement 
income. Put another way, for as long as the state provides 
retirement income for those who need it, all taxpayers have 
an incentive to encourage individuals to provide for their 
own retirement. This could be reflected in the tax system. 

The fact that the tax concessions of the previous 
superannuation regime were an ineffective and expensive way 
of encouraging private provision for retirement income does 
not, in itself, constitute a good reason to introduce a bias 
against such private provision into the tax/benefit system. 

2.4 Prospects for National Superannuation 

In fact, there appears little or no prospect of National 
Superannuation continuing in its present form. 

Prior to 1975, state-provided retirement income amounted to 
between 27% and 35% of the national average wage, and was 
equivalent to between 2.8% and 4.0% of national disposable 
income. With the introduction of National Superannuation 
over the years 1976 to 1979, however, retirement income 
provided by the state increased substantially to between 44% 
and 47% of the national average wage, and the cost of such 
provision rose to the point where, in 1986, it amounted to 
8.5% of national disposable income. (The figures are set 
out in the table below.) 

THE STATE'S AGE BENEFIT 

Year 

1940 
1945 
1950 
1955 
1960 

1965 
1970 
1975 
1979* 
1980 

1985 
1986 

% National 
Average Wage 

28.9% 
27.0% 
35.0% 
27.4% 
32.5% 

30.8% 
30.7% 
31.4% 
44.0% 
44.0% 

46.8% 
46.3% 

Cost as % National 
Disposable 

2.8% 
2.8% 
3.4% 
3.4% 
3.7% 

3.4% 
3.5% 
4.0% 
7.4% 
7.0% 

8.1% 
8.5% 

Income 

*1979 was the first full year of National Superannuation 
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In the 1986/87 financial year, 14.7% of the total population 
was entitled to National Superannuation, and the fiscal cost 
to Government was $3.65 billion gross ($2.75 billion net of 
tax) - amounting to 56% of the total Social Welfare vote, or 
approximately one-sixth of all Government spending that 
year. 

Even if the current cost of National Superannuation is 
acceptable, and the Committee has serious reservations on 
that point, the Committee has not seen any serious argument 
that the cost is sustainable over the next 30 or 40 years, 
with the substantial ageing of the New Zealand population 
which now looks certain to take place over that period. 
Indeed, the Committee was advised that the present level of 
National Superannuation benefits would have to be reduced in 
real terms by some 40% by the year 2030, if the total cost 
to the nation was to be held static in relation to national 
income, because of the prospective demographic trends. 

2.5 The Political Problem in Changing National 
Superannuation 

The Committee recognises that there is an enormous 
difficulty in changing National Superannuation in any way, 
as the Government found when it introduced the surcharge. 

The difficulty lies partly in the simple electoral fact that 
some 22% of all voters are currently entitled to National 
Superannuation, and any reduction in that benefit is 
therefore liable to trigger a significant political backlash. 

In addition, there is also a widespread, if totally 
erroneous, view held by many people, particularly those 
drawing National Superannuation, that they are "entitled" to 
National Superannuation, having "paid for it" over the years 
of their working life. While it is true that there is, in 
some sense, a "moral entitlement" to state-provided 
retirement income on the part of those who have paid taxes 
over their working lives, it is simply untrue to suggest 
that those drawing National Superannuation have "paid for 
it". This is so both literally, in the sense that the taxes 
which current National Superannuitants paid during their 
working lives actually paid for the superannuation paid to 
an earlier generation, and more generally, in that the 
superannuation paid to that earlier generation by current 
National Superannuitants was on a substantially less 
generous scale than that now received by National 
Superannuitants. But erroneous or not, the perception 
exists, and is a powerful motivating force for many of the 
National Superannuitant lobby groups. 
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On the other hand, it will get politically more difficult to 
change National Superannuation with every passing year, as 
the number of those entitled to receive it steadily 
increases. By the year 2030, for example, it is anticipated 
that 32% of all voters will be entitled to National 
Superannuation, a substantially more difficult dilemma that 
currently faces the Government. 

2.6 Possible Options 

The options facing Government are theoretically numerous. 
The Government could, of course, move to some form of 
compulsory savings for retirement income, along the lines 
proposed by the Hon. Mr Trevor de Cleene. A compulsory 
scheme would not require tax incentives, although these 
would no doubt make the introduction of such a scheme more 
politically acceptable. State-provided retirement income 
would only be available as a transitional measure for those 
who do not have time to save up sufficient money to replace 
it, and as a way of supplementing the retirement income of 
those who have not been in the paid workforce. 

If the Government wished to stay with voluntary private 
provision for retirement income, there would, in principle, 
appear to be at least eight options, reflected in the 
following matrix: 

State provision of 
retirement income 

None 

Modest universal 
benefit 

Generous universal 
benefit with no 
means test 

Generous universal 
benefit with 
means test 

Prior to 1975, the state provided a modest superannuation 
benefit ("universal") - means-tested from 60 to 65, and 
universal from 65. There was a concessionary tax regime 
vis-a-vis private provision, and overall a moderate stimulus 
to private provision. 

After the introduction of National Superannuation in 1976 -
a generous state system - there was obviously rather less 
incentive for private provision, and this incentive was 
still further reduced by the introduction of the surcharge 
in 1984. (Some incentive still exists, of course, both for 
those who do not expect their savings for retirement to 
"trigger" the surcharge, and for those whose retirement 
savings can generate an income well above the level where 
National Superannuation is totally abated.) 

Tax regime re private 
provision for retirement income 
Concessionary Non-concessionarv 

Pre-1975 
regime 

1976-1984 
regime 

1984-1987 Regime proposed 
regime on 17/12/87 
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The proposed removal of all tax concessions relating to the 
private provision of retirement income produces a situation 
where, for many income-earners, there is little if any 
incentive to save for retirement. 

The redeeming feature of the present situation, 
paradoxically, is that an increasing number of people no 
longer believe that National Superannuation will be 
available when they reach retirement age. 

2.7 The Special Problem of the Government Superannuation 
Fund 

While the existence of a generous but means-tested state 
system of retirement income is the most serious obstacle to 
the creation of a totally "neutral" regime for the private 
provision of retirement income, the Committee also became 
concerned during the course of its deliberations at the 
impact which the Government Superannuation Fund has on 
private superannuation schemes. 

Like many private schemes, the GSF provides defined benefit 
superannuation to those who belong to it. Unlike private 
schemes, however, the GSF relates retirement benefits to the 
average of a contributor's real (inflation-adjusted) salary 
over the five years prior to retirement (most private 
schemes relate retirement benefits to the average of a 
contributor's nominal salary over the three years prior to 
retirement), and then adjusts those benefits regularly to 
reflect inflation: no private scheme can hope to offer 
benefits of comparable value, and the GSF can do so only 
because it has the unlimited backing of the taxpayer. 

The Government is already aware of the considerable problems 
caused by the GSF for the Government's fiscal position, and 
for adopting a rational basis for remunerating public 
servants. (To adopt a salary structure comparable with that 
in the private sector is to over-pay those public servants 
who are members of the GSF, while to adopt a 
"non-competitive" salary structure is to under-pay those who 
do not belong to the GSF.) 

In the context of the proposed changes in the tax regime 
applicable to the private provision of retirement income, 
changes which will of necessity mean significant reductions 
in the post-tax benefits received by many members of private 
superannuation schemes, it would be quite intolerable if the 
members of the GSF were insulated from changes of that kind 
simply by virtue of the Government's ability to "write a 
cheque on the taxpayer". The simplest way to handle the 
situation would be to renegotiate the benefits receivable by 
members of the GSF on the assumption that the GSF were a 
fully funded scheme. This would put members of the GSF on 
the same footing as members of private sector schemes. 
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More generally, the Committee has serious reservations about 
the desirability of continuing with the provision of fully 
inflation-adjusted pensions for members of the GSF, and 
recommends that this preferential benefit be withdrawn in 
the context of the renegotiation of benefits. 

2.8 Desirability of Bipartisan Approach 

As already noted in Chapter 1, the Committee received a 
large number of submissions which argued strongly for a 
bipartisan approach to superannuation policy. The argument 
of those submissions was that it is simply intolerable for 
policy towards retirement income to be changed every two or 
three years, in a situation where stability and certainty 
are of fundamental importance if long-term retirement 
planning is to be encouraged. The Committee strongly 
endorses the need for stable policy in this area, and if 
that means a bipartisan approach is required, strongly 
endorses that also. 

While New Zealand's recent political history must make one 
uncertain about the prospects for successfully negotiating a 
bipartisan approach to this matter, it is also true that any 
political party which occupies, or aspires to occupy, the 
Government benches knows that the present shape of National 
Superannuation is now, or will shortly be, unsustainable. 
This should in itself provide some basis for a bipartisan 
approach. 

Moreover, it is perhaps also fair to note that both major 
political parties have been to some extent discredited in 
the eyes of the electorate in the superannuation policy 
area. The National Party is blamed for introducing the 
present programme of state-funded retirement income, at a 
level which is fiscally irresponsible and at an age which 
has apparently had a major effect in encouraging the most 
skilled members of the workforce into early retirement. The 
Labour Party is blamed for changing the tax basis of 
National Superannuation, after leading the public to believe 
that, if elected, it would make no change to National 
Superannuation. 

The reality is that National Superannuation must be changed, 
and its total cost reduced. It is even more important if 
Government intends to proceed to introduce a 
non-concessionary tax regime with respect to superannuation 
that Government's intention to reduce National 
Superannuation is made clear at an early date so that people 
can start making appropriate private provision for 
retirement income. 

16/... 



- 16 -

The Committee believes that one way of reducing the fiscal 
cost of National Superannuation would be to provide some tax 
concessions - clearly defined, targeted, and limited - for 
the private provision of retirement income, constructed so 
as to ensure that those concessions were at least fully 
offset by savings to the state retirement income scheme of 
the future. We see this as being "neutral" (and thus 
entirely consistent with the objectives of the Government's 
tax reform programme), while at the same time involving 
substantially less risk that large numbers of existing 
superannuation schemes will be wound up than would be the 
case with the proposal in the Consultative Document.. This 
issue is further addressed in Chapter 3. 
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